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There are a number of AT-commands specified for use with GPRS. One group of commands are the so called ‘modem compatibility’ commands, intended to provide backwards compatibility with existing communications software. One of these commands, the ‘D’ command, can be used to initiate the activation of a PDP context, using e.g. Windows standard dial-up software. The standard ‘D’ command can be used without modifications by inserting a GPRS service code and some GPRS specific parameters, into the dialling string used with the command. 

Although the work involves AT commands, which is the responsibility of SMG4 / TSG T2, the issues were first presented at TSG CN3 / SMG3 WPD as part of the Packet Switched Work Items. The delegates in this meeting were those first responsible for the generation of the GPRS AT commands whilst in SMG4. 

In document N3-99133, presented at the 3GPP TSG-CN3 / ETSI SMG3 WPD Meeting #4 in Abiko, Japan, examples of dialling strings for use with both PDP type ‘IP’ and ‘X25’ were included. As demonstrated in the document a dialling string for PDP type ‘IP’, with a specified Context Identifier (cid) will look like ‘*99***<cid>#’. For PDP type ‘X25’ a dialling string with a specified X.121 address will look like ‘*99*<called_address>#’. It is apparent that the format used for the PDP type ‘X25’ is the preferred one for the end user. 

It can be foreseen that the number of users of PDP type ‘IP’ will be much larger than of PDP type ‘X25’. It would therefore be beneficial to the end-user if the order of the ‘parameters’ in the dialling string for the ‘D’ command was changed, so that the ‘cid’ is the first parameter in the string. 

Attached to this LS are proposed CRs for R’97 and R’98 of the TS 07.07, that changes the dialling string format into the proposed one. With the proposed change the dialling string will look like ‘*99*<cid>#’ for PDP type ‘IP’. 

N3 asks T2/SMG4 to consider the attached CRs for 07.07 and, if appropriate, to include the changes proposed by the CRs into the targeted specifications.

(Note from the T2 sectretary:  The CRs can be found in T2-99823 and T2-99824)
